Minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held on
Monday 21st October 2019 at 7:00pm in Wickham Market Village Hall,

Committee Room
Present:
Cllr David Chenery (Chairman)
Cllr Robin Cooke




Cllr Dick Jenkinson


Mick Miller





Cllr John Horsnell

In attendance: Jo Peters – Clerk to the Council.  There were no members of the public present.
1. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were received from Cllr Roper, Anne Westover and Josie Hopps.
2. To receive declarations of interest
Cllr Horsnell declared a non-pecuniary interest as he is a plot holder at the Glebe Allotment site.  Mick Miller declared a non-pecuniary interest as he is a plot holder at the new Simons Cross Allotment site.  
3. To approve the draft minutes of the Committee meeting held on Monday 19th August 2019
A copy of the draft minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held on Monday 19th August 2019 had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting.  These were Unanimously Approved and duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.
4. Matters arising from the Committee meeting held on Monday 19th August 2019
Suffolk flags to be ordered by Cllr Jenkinson.  

Meeting to be held with Anne Westover, the Clerk and Adrian Clarke (Handyman) to discuss planting of shrubs in the Long Stay car park.

Clerk to liaise with contractor to arrange repairs to the potholes within the Village Hall car park and ask if Saxon Vets would be willing to contribute to these costs as one of these is opposite their practice.

Cllr Jenkinson to deliver the cemetery, allotment and CCTV signs to the Bier Hut and liaise with Adrian Clarke and Anne Westover regarding key.

Cllrs Jenkinson and Chenery to compile a letter of thanks to the Holland family in respect of the work carried out at the new Simons Cross allotment site.

Cllr Jenkinson to write to James Holland regarding the water connection at the new Simons Cross allotment site.

Other matters arising:-

Item 4.1 – Church Pightle Transfer & Trees on Church Pightle update – Anne Westover/Clerk to report on

In Anne Westover’s absence the Clerk reported a site visit in respect of the trees had not yet been carried out and the transfer of the land was still incomplete.  She advised both herself and Cllr Jenkinson had personally chased Sunny Sandu from De-Vere Care but to date the requested land registry documentation needing to be signed by himself had not been returned.
There was a brief discussion and the Clerk suggested she should request Keith Wallace, Reed Smith to write again to Sunny Sandu stating timescales for this correspondence to be returned. Action:  Site meeting in respect of trees to be scheduled and Clerk to ask Keith Wallace to write to Sunny Sandhu, De-vere Care.
Item 4.2 - Village Sign update – Clerk to report on 
The Clerk reported that Len Chamberlin, LJC is back from holiday this week and he was due to liaise with her on his return.  In the meantime, the sign has been made safe and Cllr Jenkinson has looked into costs for replacing the post to which he gave details.  It was suggested that a quote for the post could also be obtained from Nelson Potter.  Cllr Jenkinson advised that Graham Crowley had space in his barn to store and restore the sign once it had been taken down.  It was suggested by the Committee that a sketch from Graham detailed what colours the restored sign would be painted should be circulated prior to the work being carried out.  Action: Cllr Jenkinson to contact Graham Crowley.  Following discussion, it was agreed the removal of the sign could prove expensive and it was suggested in the first instance the Committee should look into if any farmers have a top loader.  Cllr Jenkinson suggested that Rock Barracks in Woodbridge may have the appropriate machinery to assist.  Action: Clerk to liaise with Guy Hayward and Wardy Carter and Cllr Jenkinson to liaise with Rock Barracks. 

Mick Miller recommended the Committee may have to consider the Hill being shut off when the sign is being taken down to which there was a discussion regarding the possible risks involved.  It was agreed once the sign had been restored an Opening Ceremony would be held.  
Item 7.4 – Dog Fouling – Clerk to report on 
The Clerk reported she had received no reports of dog fouling but would liaise with the headteacher of the primary school regarding posters. Action: Clerk to liaise with headteacher.
     5.    Village Hall/Playing Field
5.1 – Simons Cross Play Area
The Clerk confirmed she had recently attended a site visit with Cllrs Biddle and French along with District Cllr Carol Poulter and County Cllr Alexander Nicoll to which she gave details.  She reported that ESC had now admitted they were responsible for this play equipment and would be carrying out some basic repairs in the near future.  Following discussion, it was agreed the Clerk could write to ESC to ask if they considered this area to be safe and if not then recommend that the play area should be closed.
5.2 – Skate Park Repairs – Cllr Horsnell to report
Cllr Horsnell reported the repairs carried out by Brookes & Wood had been monitored and they were due to return to carry out repairs to the cracked area free of charge on this instance only.  He stated they had advised that stress cracks would continue to appear and recommended that looking ahead some advice may need to be sought in respect of this matter.  It was suggested that Cllr Horsnell could ask Rob Steele from Radiiramps for advice.  Cllr Jenkinson suggested the skatepark may need to be replaced to which there was a brief discussion and it was agreed the Committee could look into grants available for the future.   
5.3 – Matters relating to Playing Field 
Annual Inspection Reports – A copy of the reports had been circulated to all Committee members prior to the meeting.  In Anne Westover’s absence the Chairman reported she had recommended the aerial runway matting needed more pegging, soiling and turfing to ensure the edges are flush with the ground.  It was agreed Cllr Horsnell and the Clerk would meet on site to go through the items raised within these reports and Anne Westover would be invited to attend if she able.  
Cllr Jenkinson reported he had received reports there were broken bottle remains spread out over the play area to which he gave details and confirmed he had now removed these.  It was agreed a regular litter pick in this area needed to be carried out by Adrian Clarke and the issue regarding broken glass needed to be monitored.

5.4 – Ongoing Flooding at Recycling Bin Area 
Further to the last meeting it was agreed that Councillors Jenkinson and Chenery would look into solutions in respect of this matter.  Cllr Jenkinson stated he had hoped this work would have been part of the Village Hall New Build to which he advised that Margaret Holland was to step down as Chairman and Cllr Alan Biddle would be taking on this role.  Cllr Jenkinson reported the Village Hall New Build Group were going to contract a company to look into fundraising for the new hall to which he gave details and there was a brief discussion.
Cllr Jenkinson provided details regarding works already carried out to this area i.e. cleaning of drains.  There was a discussion regarding possible solutions and concerns were raised regarding the ongoing flooding to which it was suggested that a pumping chamber could be a possible solution but there would be an electricity charge involved.  Cllr Jenkinson suggested a possible option would be for a digger to dig down in order to fit a pipe to the ditch subject to the landowners permission.  It was agreed whatever work is carried out it needed to be robust.  Action: Cllr Jenkinson to contact landowner in order to ask the question again if the Parish Council could use his ditch for the run-off water.  The Chairman reported Mr Les Cotton had carried out drainage works at Tunstall and these had proved to be successful.

The Clerk gave details of correspondence received from local resident regarding the flooding close to the Village Hall play area and dog bin.  It was suggested the dog bin could be moved.  Action: Clerk and Cllr Horsnell to asses suitable alternative location and Clerk to liaise with ES Norse.
      6.   Other matters

6.1- Plane Trees on the Hill 

The Clerk reported she had received a telephone call from John Willis at ESC and he had confirmed the work to the two plane trees either side of the bus shelter would be carried out early February 2020 by Seth Lord.  She confirmed he had also stated the cherry trees at the War Memorial would be removed at the same time and he is thinking of not replanting these trees as he feels this area would be more open without them to which he had asked for views from this Committee.  It was felt that these trees should be removed and could possibly be replanted in the future with a smaller type tree.
6.2 – Village Handyman - Programme and outstanding tasks
The Clerk confirmed that Adrian Clarke carries out all his regular weekly tasks and also works on areas such as Little Lane and the path that runs alongside the Glebe allotments and other footpaths, when required.  It was agreed this item did not have to be included on the agenda going forward but instead there would be a half yearly item and the Clerk would continue to monitor tasks carried out.
6.3 - VHCIO, Bowls & Football Club Leases 

The Clerk confirmed that she had requested for Andrew Fleming at Blocks Solicitors to complete the lease with the agreed changes for the Bowls Club but to date she had not received a response.  Following discussion, it was agreed Cllr Jenkinson and the Clerk needed to meet with representatives from the Football Club and attend Blocks Solicitors along with VH CIO representatives in order to finalise their lease.  It was also agreed that Cllr Jenkinson would write to Andrew Flemming to request that the Bowls Club lease is finalised as a matter of urgency.
Going forward it was agreed this ongoing matter should not be included within this agenda, unless there was a matter to report or agree.

      7.  To consider any matters relating to the allotments
Glebe Allotment site – Mick Miller informed the Committee that a complaint had been put in regarding an allotment holder whose fruit trees/bushes were blocking light to a local resident’s property. He stated these trees/bushes had been planted in the wrong position and needed removing.  Action: Chairman and Clerk to liaise with plot holder.
He reported there were 2 full plots and a half plot vacant but there is a waiting list and 

these were expected to be filled.

Simons Cross new site – Mick Miller reported there were 23 plots taken and 13 full 

plots and 3 ¾ plots vacant.  He reported a date had been scheduled for the planting of the memorial trees for 16th November 2019 and it was hoped this work would be  carried out in one day.

Mick Miller reported the move to the new site had gone smoothly and the 25% reduction in rents had gone down well with plot holders. He proposed that all plots on the old site should be vacated and cleared by 1st December 2019 as they have not paid and therefore will not be covered by any insurance.  This request was Unanimously Approved by the Committee.  Action: Mick Miller to compile a notice to be put up at the old Simons Cross allotment site.  

8.   To consider any matters relating to the cemetery

8.1 - Cemetery Regulations

The Clerk reported these were near to completion.  

8.2 – Any other matters relating to the cemetery 

The Clerk reported she had received a request from a local resident whom would like to plant a silver birch tree in memory of her late husband and advised this matter would be considered at the next Cemetery Group meeting.

9. Markets Update
Wednesday Weekly Market

The Clerk reported Dave Coote, Fishmonger had agreed to attend fortnightly.  She stated although she had received enquires for the weekly market to date the only regular stall holders were Fruit & Veg, Cheese & Pie Man, Pip (Flowers) and throughout the summer months Roger, Plants.
Christmas Market – Saturday 7th December 2019 

The Clerk reported she was looking into hiring a marquee for this event and was due to meet with Anglian Coastal Marquees on Wednesday 23rd October 2019.  She advised to date she had 19 stalls booked and hoped she may be able to fit a few more in if having a marquee was feasible.
She advised she had received an e-mail from Georgy Jamieson from Radio Suffolk and she had asked to come along and present her Saturday morning show live from the Christmas Market.  It was agreed this was a fantastic opportunity and would also enhance promotion of the event.

The Clerk suggested holding the Christmas Market in memory of Mat Bayfield and it was agreed this would be a great tribute to him and funds raised from the raffle should go to his charity.  Action: Clerk to liaise with Kelly Bayfield.

    10.
Any other matters arising
Cllr Jenkinson asked the Clerk to arrange for the hanging baskets to be removed from the Hill.  Action: Clerk to request that Paul Tynan, ES Norse arranges for these to be taken down.  

Cllr Jenkinson provided details regarding the recent Public Exhibition held in respect of the proposed development at Pettistree.  He stated it was expected that a Planning Application would be submitted by Hopkins Homes in January 2020 and stated as the Parish Council had declined to meet with them prior to the open day did this Committee feel the Parish Council should write to Hopkins Homes and request a meeting with them.  Following a brief discussion regarding this proposed development the Clerk pointed out that this meeting was not the appropriate meeting where this decision could be made.  The Chairman suggested that an informal meeting between Wickham Market and Pettistree Parish Councils could be held prior to the planning application being received.

The Chairman stated he felt the recent correspondence received from SCC in respect of grit bins fell under the remit of this Committee and suggested the Clerk could look into compiling an article to be sent out via the round robin detailing the locations of each grit bin and ask for volunteers in respect of each location in order so a list of volunteers could be sent to SC Highways.  Action: Clerk to re-circulate SCC grit bin guidance to all Committee members and compile article.  Cllr Horsnell volunteered to check each grit bin and advise the Clerk of their locations.  It was suggested that volunteers should wear hi viz vests when carrying out this task.
    11.   Date of next meeting
The next meeting of the Environment & Leisure Committee will be held on Monday 16th December 2019.
There being no further discussion the Chairman closed the meeting at 9:45pm
Signed:............................................., Chairman

Dated:.......................................
